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MINUTES – UNOFFICIAL UNTIL APPROVED 
KENDALL COUNTY 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 
111 WEST FOX STREET, COUNTY BOARD ROOM (ROOMS 209 and 210) 

YORKVILLE, IL 60560 
May 2, 2022 – 7:00 p.m. 

 
CALL TO ORDER 
Vice-Chairman Tom LeCuyer called the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL: 
Members Present:  Scott Cherry, Cliff Fox, Tom LeCuyer, Dick Thompson, Anne Vickery, and Dick 
Whitfield 
Members Absent:  Randy Mohr 
Staff Present: Matthew Asselmeier, AICP, CFM, Senior Planner 
Others Present:  Dan Kramer and Dustin Walzer 

PETITIONS 
The Zoning Board of Appeals started their review of Petition 22-05 at 7:33 p.m. 
 
Petition 22 – 05 – Seward Township  
Request:          Establishment of a Moratorium on the Acceptance and Processing of Applications for 

Map Amendments, New Special Use Permits and Variances within Seward Township for 
a Period of One Year 

Purpose:  Petitioner Wants a Pause on the Issuance of Map Amendments, New Special Use 
Permits, and Variances While the Township Prepares a Township Comprehensive Plan  

 
Mr. Asselmeier read an email from Seward Township Supervisor Tim O’Brien requesting that the 
moratorium request be shortened to six (6) months and that the proposal be tabled until after the 
County Board decides on the updated Comprehensive Plan.  The Kendall County Regional Planning 
Commission voted to table the proposal at their meeting on April 27, 2022.  Staff requested that the 
hearing be tabled.   

Member Vickery objected to the tabling the moratorium.  She provided pictures of drainage and 
dumping in Seward Township.  She discussed illegal businesses and lax code enforcement within Seward 
Township.  She would like the proposal to be advanced to the County Board.   

Vice-Chairman LeCuyer expressed his opposition to the moratorium.  He said a moratorium would 
impact some property owners.  He said a moratorium would not stop illegal activity.   

Member Vickery discussed Seward Township’s proposal to contribute money to have the County hire an 
additional part-time code enforcement official to do work in Seward Township.   
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Member Thompson did not think Seward Township was different than other townships.  Member 
Vickery was concerned that regulations were not enforced.  She wanted to stop new building, unless a 
property owner already had an allotment.  

Vice-Chairman LeCuyer reconvened the public hearing at 7:41 p.m. and swore in Dustin Walzer.    

Dustin Walzer expressed concerns about how the area was developing.  He complained about improper 
disposal of farm waste.  He discussed parties in the area.  He was concerned about illegal dumping.  
Discussion occurred about recreational vehicle regulations.  He was concerned about drainage.  He was 
advised to contact the Kendall County Health Department regarding illegal dumping.   

Member Whitfield asked how the violators are impacted by the moratorium.  He discussed Chuck 
Sleezer’s property in Millbrook.  Violators should be held accountable, but the moratorium will not stop 
violators.   

It was noted that Seward Township was the only township will access to an interstate.   

Vice-Chairman LeCuyer recessed the public hearing at 7:53. 

Mr. Asselmeier said the proposal was tabled at the Regional Planning Commission.  He requested the 
item be continued until the Regional Planning Commission submitted a report.   

Member Whitfield said that he opposed a moratorium because a moratorium is more government.   

Discussion occurred regarding annexations in Seward Township.   

Member Thompson questioned the need for a moratorium.   

Member Whitfield made a motion, seconded by Member Thompson, to continue the public hearing 
until the Regional Planning Commission issues a recommendation.   
 
The votes were as follows: 
Ayes (6):  Cherry, Fox, LeCuyer, Thompson, Vickery, and Whitfield 
Nays (0): None 
Abstain (0): None 
Absent (1):  Mohr 
 
The motion passed. 
 
The townships will be notified of that the proposal was tabled. 
 
The proposal will go to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission after Seward Township 
advises that they want the proposal to advance.   
 
The Zoning Board of Appeals completed their review of Petition 22-05 at 8:04 p.m. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that, for the May 31st hearing, there will be a Petition requesting a special use 
permit for a landscaping business on the north side of Route 52 west of Arbeiter Road in Seward 
Township. 
 
Mr. Asselmeier also reported that he was recently elected President of the Illinois Association of County 
Zoning Officials.    
 
Mr. Asselmeier also reported that Hide-A-Way Lakes was annexed in the Village of Oswego. 
 
The County received a price quote from Teska Associates to update the Land Resource Management 
Plan.  This will quote will be reviewed by the Regional Planning Commission at their May meeting.   
 
ADJOURNMENT OF THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
Member Whitfield made a motion, seconded by Member Thompson, to adjourn.  
 
With a voice vote of six (6) ayes, the motion carried.   
 
The Zoning Board of Appeals meeting adjourned at 8:12 p.m. 
 
The next hearing/meeting will be on May 31, 2022. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
 
Exhibits 

1. Memo on Petition 22-05 Dated April 28, 2022 
2. Certificate of Publication for Petition 22-05 (Not Included with Report but on file in Planning, 

Building and Zoning Office) 
3. Seward Township Pictures 





 
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING 

111 West Fox Street • Room 204 
Yorkville, IL • 60560 

(630) 553-4141                  Fax (630) 553-4179 
MEMORANDUM  

 
                

 
To: Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals 
From: Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM, Senior Planner 
Date: April 28, 2022 
Re: Seward Township Moratorium  
On April 26, 2022, the Seward Township Supervisor submitted the attached email requesting this 
proposal be tabled.  At their meeting on April 27, 2022, the Kendall County Regional Planning 
Commission voted to table the proposal.  
 
Staff requests that the hearing on this Petition be continued until such time as Seward Township 
decides to advance the moratorium request.   
 
If you have any questions regarding this memo, please let me know. 
 
Thanks,  
 
MHA 
 
Encs.: April 26, 2022 Email and Fax 
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KENDALL COUNTY 
REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 

 
Kendall County Office Building 

Rooms 209 and 210 
111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

 
Unapproved - Meeting Minutes of April 27, 2022 - 7:00 p.m. 

 
Chairman Ashton called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL  
Members Present:  Bill Ashton, Tom Casey, Dave Hamman, Karin McCarthy-Lange, Larry Nelson, Ruben 
Rodriguez, Claire Wilson (Arrived at 7:06 p.m.), and Seth Wormley 
Members Absent:  Bob Stewart 
Staff Present:  Matthew H. Asselmeier, Senior Planner 
Others Present:  Dan Kramer, Judd Lofchie, Jose Martinez, Tim O’Brien, Michael Eurkaitis, Irma Quezada, 
Donald Larkin, and Jo Beth Larkin  

Petition 22-05 Seward Township  
Mr. Asselmeier read an email from Seward Township Supervisor Tim O’Brien requesting that the moratorium 
be changed from twelve (12) months to six (6) months and that the request be tabled until the County decides on 
updating the entire Land Resource Management Plan. 
 
Seward Township Supervisor Tim O’Brien said that it was the Township’s request that the matter be tabled. 
 
Member Nelson made a motion, seconded by Member Wormley, to table the Petition as requested.  
 
The votes were as follows: 
Ayes (8):      Ashton, Casey, Hamman, McCarthy-Lange, Nelson, Rodriguez, Wilson, and Wormley 
Nays (0):         None 
Absent (1):  Stewart 
Abstain (0): None 
 
The motion carried. 
 
Member Nelson requested an update on the status of the Seward Township Comprehensive Plan project.  
Supervisor O’Brien said the Township wanted to keep the six (6) month timeline and, if the County allocates 
the money to update the Land Resource Management Plan, the Township would withdraw the request.   
Member Nelson requested that Seward Township keep the Planning Commission updated on their activities.   
 
A Seward Township resident asked about the timeline of the moratorium.  The moratorium has been tabled.  
The original idea was to adopt Seward Township’s update until the County updates the entire Land Resource 
Management Plan.   
 
CITIZENS TO BE HEARD/PUBLIC COMMENT 
Jo Beth Larkin asked if Seward Township was going to create their own Township Plan.  Chairman Ashton 
responded that Seward Township already had a Plan and they were trying to update their Plan.  She asked if she 
should attend Township meetings.  She was advised to attend Township meetings.  A public hearing will occur 
on the Land Resource Management Plan.  Member Nelson invited Ms. Larkin to the February Annual Meeting.   
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OTHER BUSINESS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Member Casey reported an occupied trailer on the south side of Route 52 east of Arbeiter Road.  Mr. 
Asselmeier will investigate. 
 
Mr Asselmeier reported there will be a request for a special use permit for a landscaping business on the north 
side of Route 52 west of Arbeiter Road.   
 
Chairman Ashton reminded Commissioners that a vacancy existed on the Commission from Na-Au-Say 
Township.   
 
ADJOURNMENT  
Member Rodriguez made a motion, seconded by Member Wormley, to adjourn.  With a voice of eight (8) ayes, 
the motion carried. 
 
The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 











 
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING 

111 West Fox Street • Room 204 
Yorkville, IL • 60560 

(630) 553-4141                  Fax (630) 553-4179 
MEMORANDUM  

 
                

 
To: Kendall County Regional Planning Commission 
From: Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM, Senior Planner 
Date: April 18, 2022 
Re: Seward Township Moratorium  
The Seward Township Planning Commission is working on amendments to the Township’s 
Comprehensive Plan.  The Township would like to incorporate these amendments in the Kendall 
County Land Resource Management Plan.  It is Staff’s understanding that the Seward Township 
Planning Commission is examining shrinking the areas designated as Residential in the Land 
Resource Management Plan and changing them to Agriculture. 
 
Seward Township submitted the attached application requesting a moratorium on map amendments, 
new special use permits, and variances for a period of one (1) year from May 17, 2022, which is the 
earliest date that the County Board could approve the request. 
 
Staff recommends denial of the requested text amendment for the following reasons: 
 

1. From an economic development perspective, the County should not restrict possible 
development in the unincorporated area. 
  

2. A moratorium would not prevent property owners from securing annexation agreements with 
municipalities.   
 

3. It is Staff’s understanding that Seward Township is only looking to change the Future Land 
Use Map and not the text of the Zoning Ordinance.  As such, Staff does not see how the 
Township’s work on a Future Land Use Map would be impacted by the issuance of new 
special use permits. 

 
4. Similar to number 3 above, the Township’s work on a Future Land Use Map would not be 

impacted by the issuance of new variances.   
 

5. From an administrative perspective, the County should be cautious about giving away 
authority. 

 
Staff originally had concerns regarding a lack of timeline or benchmarks justifying the length of the 
moratorium.  After the original application was filed, Seward Township submitted additional 
information, including a timeline which is attached.   
 
If the County Board would like to approve the request, Staff suggests that Section 13:01.A.2 of the 
Kendall County Zoning Ordinance, pertaining to the duties of the Zoning Administrator, be amended 
as follows: 
 
“n. Withhold the acceptance and processing of applications for map amendments, new special use 
permits, and variances on properties located within the Township of Seward for a period one (1) year 
commencing on May 17, 2022, and ending May 17, 2023.”  
 
This proposal was sent to the Townships on February 15, 2022. 
 

 



ZPAC reviewed this proposal at their meeting on March 1, 2022.  It was noted that this was the first 
time that the County had received this type of request from a township.  Discussion occurred 
regarding setting a precedent.  Jillian Prodehl explained the need for a moratorium and the 
Township’s strategy for updating their plan.  Jessica Nelson discussed having a holistic examination 
of Seward Township.  Anne Vickery stated that the rural residential areas were creating problems 
including flooding, unenforced special use provisions existed, efforts were underway to help fund a 
code enforcement officer, and the Township desired to protect farm land.  Staff noted that 
approximately ten (10) petitions, not including text amendment requests, had been filed in Seward 
Township over the past year.  Mr. Klaas agreed that examining the township’s plan was a good idea.  
However, the future land uses in Seward Township will be determined by nearby municipalities.  Mr. 
Klaas also felt that the request was a policy question and not a technical question, which is ZPAC’s 
normal scope of examination.  Mr. Guritz agreed with Mr. Klaas.  ZPAC voted to issue a neutral 
recommendation by a vote of four (4) in favor and two (2) in opposition with four (4) members 
absent.  The minutes of the meeting were attached.     
 
The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission started reviewing the proposal at their meeting 
on March 23, 2022.  Discussion occurred regarding the need for the moratorium.  Several 
Commissioners expressed support for Seward Township in updating their plan, but had concerns 
regarding the need and precedence of having a moratorium.  Some discussion occurred regarding 
Seward Township withdrawing the proposal.  The Commission voted to table the proposal by a vote 
seven (7) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (2) members absent. 
 
The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals started a public hearing on March 28, 2022.  The 
hearing was continued.  The minutes of the hearing are attached. 
 
Following the March County meetings, Seward Township submitted an email indicating that they 
would continue pursuing the moratorium and authorized Jillian Prodehl to speak on behave of the 
Township on the proposal.  The related emails are attached. 
 
If you have any questions regarding this memo, please let me know. 
 
Thanks,  
 
MHA 
 
Encs. Application 
 Seward Township Information Dated February 20, 2022. 
 March 1, 2022 ZPAC Minutes (This Petition Only) 
 March 28, 2022 Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals Minutes (This Petition) 
 April 6, 2022 Seward Township Emails 
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ZONING, PLATTING & ADVISORY COMMITTEE (ZPAC) 
March 1, 2022 – Unapproved Meeting Minutes 

 
PBZ Senior Planner Matt Asselmeier called the meeting to order at 9:02 a.m. 
 
Present:   
Matt Asselmeier – PBZ Department 
Meagan Briganti – GIS Department 
David Guritz – Forest Preserve 
Brian Holdiman – PBZ Department  
Fran Klaas – Highway Department 
Alyse Olson – Soil and Water Conservation District 
 
Absent:  
Greg Chismark – WBK Engineering, LLC 
Scott Gengler – PBZ Committee Chair  
Commander Jason Langston – Sheriff’s Department 
Aaron Rybski – Health Department 
 
Audience:  
Tim O’Brien, Jillian Prodehl, Jessica Nelson, and Anne Vickery 
 

PETITIONS 
Petition 22-05 Seward Township  
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 
 
The Seward Township Planning Commission is working on amendments to the Township’s Comprehensive Plan.  The 
Township would like to incorporate these amendments in the Kendall County Land Resource Management Plan.  It is Staff’s 
understanding that the Seward Township Planning Commission is examining shrinking the areas designated as Residential 
in the Land Resource Management Plan and changing them to Agriculture. 
 
Seward Township submitted an application requesting a moratorium on map amendments, new special use permits, and 
variances for a period of one (1) year from May 17, 2022, which is the earliest date that the County Board could approve 
the request.  The application was provided. 
 
Staff recommended denial of the requested text amendment for the following reasons: 
 

1. From an economic development perspective, the County should not restrict possible development in the 
unincorporated area. 
  

2. A moratorium would not prevent property owners from securing annexation agreements with municipalities.   
 

3. It is Staff’s understanding that Seward Township is only looking to change the Future Land Use Map and not the 
text of the Zoning Ordinance.  As such, Staff does not see how the Township’s work on a Future Land Use Map 
would be impacted by the issuance of new special use permits. 

 
4. Similar to number 3 above, the Township’s work on a Future Land Use Map would not be impacted by the issuance 

of new variances.   
 

5. From an administrative perspective, the County should be cautious about giving away authority. 
 

6. At the time of application submittal, the Township had not submitted information, like a timeline, explaining why one 
(1) year is necessary for a moratorium.  The Township has since submitted information stating they hoped to have 
a proposal to the Township Board by August 2022.   

 
If the County Board would like to approve the request, Staff suggested that Section 13:01.A.2 of the Kendall County Zoning 
Ordinance, pertaining to the duties of the Zoning Administrator, be amended as follows: 
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“n. Withhold the acceptance and processing of applications for map amendments, new special use permits, and variances 
on properties located within the Township of Seward for a period one (1) year commencing on May 17, 2022, and ending 
May 17, 2023.”  
 
This proposal was sent to the Townships on February 15, 2022. To date, no township has submitted comments.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier asked if the County had previously approved a moratorium similar to the one requested by Seward 
Township.  Mr. Klaas responded, not to his knowledge. 
 
Mr. Asselmeier asked if another Township had requested to update their Township Plan in the last thirty (30) or so years.  
The consensus was that no other Township had submitted a previous request recently.   
 
Mr. Guritz asked about giving away authority.  Mr. Asselmeier noted that other townships could ask for similar moratoriums.  
Mr. Asselmeier noted that townships are not required to review applications; they have a right to review certain requests.   
 
Jillian Prodehl, Seward Township Planning Commissioner, and Jessica Nelson, Seward Township Planning Commission 
Chairwoman explained the need for the request.  Ms. Prodehl said the Commission was researching and gathering 
information for the plan update; the Commission has met several times to review information.  Ms. Prodehl also noted that 
Planning Commissioners attended meetings with Shorewood and they were reviewing the plans of Minooka and the existing 
Land Resource Management Plan for Seward Township.  Ms. Prodehl discussed the Commission’s research of drainage 
issues in Seward Township and community engagement strategies.  The intended completion date is August 2022.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier discussed the potential changes to the Future Land Use Map.  He noted that, if the moratorium was 
approved, new applications subject to the moratorium would be put on hold until the expiration of the moratorium.  
Completed applications that were submitted prior to the approval of the moratorium would still be processed.  The 
moratorium would only apply to Seward Township.   
 
Ms. Prodehl stated that no conclusions related to possible changes to the Future Land Use Map.  The Commission would 
like the plan to remain static while the Commission completed its research because changes to the plan would slow down 
the Commission’s work and could delay the completion of the project.   The Commission’s intent was not to block growth.   
 
Property owners could still do annexation agreements with municipalities. 
 
Ms. Nelson noted the Commission wanted to look at the Township holistically.   
 
Ms. Briganti asked how many petitions occurred in Seward Township in recent years.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that, in 
the past year, there were ten (10) petitions, not including text amendments, that occurred in Seward Township.  A special 
use permit normally takes two to three (2-3) months to obtain approval.  Mr. Asselmeier listed the types of petitions that 
have occurred in Seward Township.   
 
Mr. Klaas asked when the last rural residential subdivision occurred in Seward Township.  Mr. Asselmeier responded 2016 
for a five (5) lot subdivision.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier asked why a moratorium was needed for variances.  Ms. Prodehl said a variance request or any request 
could cause take the Commission’s focus off of the plan and slow down the process.   
 
Anne Vickery, Seward Township Resident, said the Planning Commission was not trying to stop annexations.  The Township 
Planning Commission wanted to re-engage with the County and the Regional Planning Commission.  She said that rural 
residential areas were creating problems including flooding, unenforced special use provisions, efforts to help fund a code 
enforcement officer, and protecting farm land.  She also noted that Seward Township had the largest percentage increase 
in population of any township in Kendall County. 
 
Mr. Klaas agreed that examining the township’s plan was a good idea.  However, the future land uses in Seward Township 
will be determined by nearby municipalities.   
 
Mr. Klaas felt that the request was a policy question and not a technical question, which is ZPAC’s normal scope of 
examination.  Mr. Guritz agreed with Mr. Klaas.   
 
Mr. Guritz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Klaas, to issue a neutral recommendation of the requested text amendment.     
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The votes were follows 
Ayes (4): Briganti, Klaas, Olson, and Guritz 
Nays (2): Asselmeier and Holdiman  
Abstain (0): None 
Absent (4): Chismark, Gengler, Langston, and Rybski 
 
The motion passed.   
 
The proposal goes to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on March 23, 2022.   
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
None  
 

ADJOURNMENT 
Mr. Asselmeier made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guritz, to adjourn.   
 
With a voice vote of six (6) ayes, the motion carried. 
 
The ZPAC, at 9:36 a.m., adjourned.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
 



ZBA Meeting Minutes 03.28.22    Page 1 of 2 
 

MINUTES – UNOFFICIAL UNTIL APPROVED 
KENDALL COUNTY 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 
111 WEST FOX STREET, COUNTY BOARD ROOM (ROOMS 209 and 210) 

YORKVILLE, IL 60560 
March 28, 2022 – 7:00 p.m. 

 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Randy Mohr called the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL: 
Members Present:  Cliff Fox, Tom LeCuyer, Randy Mohr, Dick Thompson, Anne Vickery, and Dick 
Whitfield 
Members Absent:  Scott Cherry 
Staff Present: Matthew Asselmeier, AICP, CFM, Senior Planner 
Others Present:  Andrew R. Smith, Jeremy Dippold, and Mark Fecht 

The Zoning Board of Appeals started their review of Petition 22-05 at 7:01 p.m. 
 
PETITIONS 
Petition 22 – 05 – Seward Township  
Request:          Establishment of a Moratorium on the Acceptance and Processing of Applications for 

Map Amendments, New Special Use Permits and Variances within Seward Township for 
a Period of One Year 

Purpose:  Petitioner Wants a Pause on the Issuance of Map Amendments, New Special Use 
Permits, and Variances While the Township Prepares a Township Comprehensive Plan  

 
Discussion occurred regarding the length of time of the moratorium requested by Seward Township as 
Petition 22-05.  The question was if the moratorium was for one (1) year or six (6) months.  Clarification 
will be sought from Seward Township regarding their request.  The proposal was tabled at the March 23, 
2022, Kendall County Regional Planning Commission meeting.   

Discussion occurred regarding the impact of the moratorium on an application for a special use permit 
for a landscaping business in Seward Township.   

Mark Fecht asked if there was precedence for having such a moratorium.  The response was that the 
County has approved moratoria on other, specific issues.  The details on the Seward Township 
moratorium need to be clarified.   

Andrew R. Smith requested clarification on the earliest the moratorium would start.  The earliest the 
moratorium could become effective is June 21, 2022.  Completed applications submitted prior to the 
June date would be process under current rules.   

Chairman Mohr stated that Petition 22-05 was tabled at the request of the Kendall County Regional 
Planning Commission.   
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This matter will go to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on April 27, 2022, and return to 
the Zoning Board of Appeals on May 2, 2022.   

The Zoning Board of Appeals completed their review of Petition 22-05 at 7:09 p.m. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that, for the May hearing, there will be a Petition regarding changing the 
Future Land Use Map for the properties near 12565 Fox Road and a requested map amendment 
rezoning property along Brisbin Road in Seward Township from A-1 to R-1.  The Seward Township 
moratorium and special use permit request for 1038 Harvey could also be on the agenda.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier also reported that the County Board will recognize Karen Clementi at their meeting on 
April 5, 2022, at 6:00 p.m. 
 
Mr. Asselmeier said the Village of Oswego Planning and Zoning Commission will hold a public hearing on 
April 7, 2022, at 7:00 p.m., to consider annexing the Hide-A-Way Lakes Campground.   
 
ADJOURNMENT OF THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
Member LeCuyer made a motion, seconded by Member Vickery, to adjourn.  
 
With a voice vote of six (6) ayes, the motion carried.   
 
The Zoning Board of Appeals meeting adjourned at 7:46 p.m. 
 
The next hearing/meeting will be on May 2, 2022. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
 
Exhibits 

1. Memo on Petition 22-05 Dated March 24, 2022 
2. Certificate of Publication for Petition 22-05 (Not Included with Report but on file in Planning, 

Building and Zoning Office) 





 
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING 

111 West Fox Street • Room 204 
Yorkville, IL • 60560 

(630) 553-4141                  Fax (630) 553-4179 
MEMORANDUM  

 
                

 
To: Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals 
From: Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM, Senior Planner 
Date: March 24, 2022 
Re: Seward Township Moratorium  
This proposal was tabled at the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on March 23, 2022, 
by a vote of seven (7) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (2) members absent.  The 
consensus of the Commission was that the Commission supported the Seward Township Planning 
Commission’s efforts, but had concerns about the legalities, precedent, and need for a moratorium.  
The minutes of the meeting are attached.   
 
Following the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission meeting, Staff sent an email to the 
Seward Township Supervisor requesting guidance regarding whether or not the Township wanted to 
pursue the moratorium request.   
 
The Seward Township Planning Commission is working on amendments to the Township’s 
Comprehensive Plan.  The Township would like to incorporate these amendments in the Kendall 
County Land Resource Management Plan.  It is Staff’s understanding that the Seward Township 
Planning Commission is examining shrinking the areas designated as Residential in the Land 
Resource Management Plan and changing them to Agriculture. 
 
Seward Township submitted the attached application requesting a moratorium on map amendments, 
new special use permits, and variances for a period of one (1) year from May 17, 2022, which is the 
earliest date that the County Board could approve the request. 
 
Staff recommends denial of the requested text amendment for the following reasons: 
 

1. From an economic development perspective, the County should not restrict possible 
development in the unincorporated area. 
  

2. A moratorium would not prevent property owners from securing annexation agreements with 
municipalities.   
 

3. It is Staff’s understanding that Seward Township is only looking to change the Future Land 
Use Map and not the text of the Zoning Ordinance.  As such, Staff does not see how the 
Township’s work on a Future Land Use Map would be impacted by the issuance of new 
special use permits. 

 
4. Similar to number 3 above, the Township’s work on a Future Land Use Map would not be 

impacted by the issuance of new variances.   
 

5. From an administrative perspective, the County should be cautious about giving away 
authority. 

 
Staff originally had concerns regarding a lack of timeline or benchmarks justifying the length of the 
moratorium.  After the original application was filed, Seward Township submitted additional 
information, including a timeline which is attached.   
 

 



If the County Board would like to approve the request, Staff suggests that Section 13:01.A.2 of the 
Kendall County Zoning Ordinance, pertaining to the duties of the Zoning Administrator, be amended 
as follows: 
 
“n. Withhold the acceptance and processing of applications for map amendments, new special use 
permits, and variances on properties located within the Township of Seward for a period one (1) year 
commencing on May 17, 2022, and ending May 17, 2023.”  
 
This proposal was sent to the Townships on February 15, 2022. 
 
ZPAC reviewed this proposal at their meeting on March 1, 2022.  It was noted that this was the first 
time that the County had received this type of request from a township.  Discussion occurred 
regarding setting a precedent.  Jillian Prodehl explained the need for a moratorium and the 
Township’s strategy for updating their plan.  Jessica Nelson discussed having a holistic examination 
of Seward Township.  Anne Vickery stated that the rural residential areas were creating problems 
including flooding, unenforced special use provisions existed, efforts were underway to help fund a 
code enforcement officer, and the Township desired to protect farm land.  Staff noted that 
approximately ten (10) petitions, not including text amendment requests, had been filed in Seward 
Township over the past year.  Mr. Klaas agreed that examining the township’s plan was a good idea.  
However, the future land uses in Seward Township will be determined by nearby municipalities.  Mr. 
Klaas also felt that the request was a policy question and not a technical question, which is ZPAC’s 
normal scope of examination.  Mr. Guritz agreed with Mr. Klaas.  ZPAC voted to issue a neutral 
recommendation by a vote of four (4) in favor and two (2) in opposition with four (4) members 
absent.  The minutes of the meeting were attached.     
 
If you have any questions regarding this memo, please let me know. 
 
Thanks,  
 
MHA 
 
Encs.: Application 
 Seward Township Information Dated February 20, 2022. 
 March 1, 2022 ZPAC Minutes (This Petition Only) 
 March 23, 2022 Kendall County Regional Planning Commission Minutes (This Petition Only) 
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KENDALL COUNTY 
REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 

Kendall County Office Building 
Rooms 209 and 210 

111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

Meeting Minutes of March 23, 2022 - 7:00 p.m. 

Vice Chairman Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 

ROLL CALL  
Members Present:  Tom Casey, Dave Hamman (Arrived at 7:06 p.m.), Karin McCarthy-Lange, Larry Nelson, 
Ruben Rodriguez, Claire Wilson, and Seth Wormley 
Members Absent:  Bill Ashton and Bob Stewart 
Staff Present:  Matthew H. Asselmeier, Senior Planner 
Others Present:  Scott Gengler, Tim O’Brien, Jillian Prodehl, Pete Fleming, and Suzanne Casey  

PETITIONS 
Petition 22-05 Seward Township  
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 

The Seward Township Planning Commission is working on amendments to the Township’s Comprehensive 
Plan.  The Township would like to incorporate these amendments in the Kendall County Land Resource 
Management Plan.  It is Staff’s understanding that the Seward Township Planning Commission is examining 
shrinking the areas designated as Residential in the Land Resource Management Plan and changing them to 
Agriculture. 

Seward Township submitted an application requesting a moratorium on map amendments, new special use 
permits, and variances for a period of one (1) year from May 17, 2022, which is the earliest date that the County 
Board could approve the request. 

Staff recommended denial of the requested text amendment for the following reasons: 

1. From an economic development perspective, the County should not restrict possible development in the
unincorporated area.

2. A moratorium would not prevent property owners from securing annexation agreements with
municipalities.

3. It was Staff’s understanding that Seward Township was only looking to change the Future Land Use
Map and not the text of the Zoning Ordinance.  As such, Staff did not see how the Township’s work on
a Future Land Use Map would be impacted by the issuance of new special use permits.

4. Similar to number 3 above, the Township’s work on a Future Land Use Map would not be impacted by
the issuance of new variances.

5. From an administrative perspective, the County should be cautious about giving away authority.
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Staff originally had concerns regarding a lack of timeline or benchmarks justifying the length of the 
moratorium.  After the original application was filed, Seward Township submitted additional information, 
including a timeline which was provided.   

If the County Board would like to approve the request, Staff suggests that Section 13:01.A.2 of the Kendall 
County Zoning Ordinance, pertaining to the duties of the Zoning Administrator, be amended as follows: 

“n. Withhold the acceptance and processing of applications for map amendments, new special use permits, and 
variances on properties located within the Township of Seward for a period one (1) year commencing on May 
17, 2022, and ending May 17, 2023.”  

This proposal was sent to the Townships on February 15, 2022. 

ZPAC reviewed this proposal at their meeting on March 1, 2022.  It was noted that this was the first time that 
the County had received this type of request from a township.  Discussion occurred regarding setting a 
precedent.  Jillian Prodehl explained the need for a moratorium and the Township’s strategy for updating their 
plan.  Jessica Nelson discussed having a holistic examination of Seward Township.  Anne Vickery stated that 
the rural residential areas were creating problems including flooding, unenforced special use provisions existed, 
efforts were underway to help fund a code enforcement officer, and the Township desired to protect farm land.  
Staff noted that approximately ten (10) petitions, not including text amendment requests, had been filed in 
Seward Township over the past year.  Mr. Klaas agreed that examining the township’s plan was a good idea.  
However, the future land uses in Seward Township will be determined by nearby municipalities.  Mr. Klaas also 
felt that the request was a policy question and not a technical question, which is ZPAC’s normal scope of 
examination.  Mr. Guritz agreed with Mr. Klaas.  ZPAC voted to issue a neutral recommendation by a vote of 
four (4) in favor and two (2) in opposition with four (4) members absent.  The minutes of the meeting were 
provided.     

Jillian Prodehl, Acting Chair of the Seward Township Planning Commission, and Pete Fleming, Seward 
Township Planning Commissioner, explained the reasons for the moratorium. They were not trying to stall 
development in the Township.  They would like time to examine the various pieces of data and research needed 
to prepare a plan. They noted that the Future Land Use Map was from 2005 and they would like the opportunity 
to adjust the Future Land Use Map based on current information.  It was noted that the Seward Township 
Planning Commission members were volunteers and the Commission was meeting frequently, including 
meeting with the Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning.   
 
Member Wilson asked if Seward Township had sought a legal opinion regarding having moratorium.  Seward 
Township did not provide a legal opinion.  Member Wilson expressed concerns regarding potential litigation 
coming from instituting a moratorium.  Discussion occurred regarding previous moratoriums instituted by the 
County.  Member Wilson discussed the factors courts used to evaluate moratorium requests.  Mr. Asselmeier 
said the issuance of moratorium was at the discretion of the County Board.    
 
Member Nelson expressed concerns about completing and adopting changes to the Land Resource Management 
Plan within six (6) months; he felt that the timeline seemed fast.   
 
Member Nelson asked if the moratorium was necessary for all categories.  Mr. Asselmeier said that, as a 
volunteer board, if the Seward Township Planning Commission has to stop and review a Petition, the time to 
review a Petition could not be used to work on the Township Plan, which could delay completion of the 
planning process.   
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Member Nelson thought that most of the issues in Seward Township was related to lack of obtaining special use 
permits.  Mr. Fleming discussed map amendment requests as a way to go around the forty (40) acre rule.  Ms. 
Prodehl discussed the floodplains in the area.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding updating the Land Resource Management Plan.  Member Nelson noted that a 
request would be submitted for funds to pay to update the Land Resource Management Plan.  Mr. Asselmeier 
explained the process for securing funding to update the Land Resource Management Plan.  
 
Member Nelson discussed property rights and temporary takings.  He felt the project should move forward 
without a moratorium.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding Chatham zoning and the LaSalle Factors.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier explained the process for updating the Land Resource Management Plan.  The process was 
similar to the process for obtaining a special use permit.   
 
Several Commissioners expressed their support of Seward Township in updating their Plan, but felt that a 
moratorium was problematic and precedent setting.   
 
Member Rodriguez expressed concerns about businesses being shut down because of the moratorium.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding rescinding the Petition and tabling the request.   
 
Member Nelson made a motion, seconded by Member McCarthy-Lange, to table the proposal.   
 
The votes were as follows: 
Ayes (7):      Casey, Hamman, McCarthy-Lange, Nelson, Rodriguez, Wilson, and Wormley 
Nays (0):         None 
Absent (2):  Ashton and Stewart 
Abstain (0): None 
 
The motion carried. 
 
The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals will be notified that the proposal was tabled. 
 
Tim O’Brien, Seward Township Supervisor, thanked the Commission.   
 
CITIZENS TO BE HEARD/PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
ADJOURNMENT  
Member Wilson made a motion, seconded by Member Casey, to adjourn.  With a voice of seven (7) ayes, the 
motion carried. 
 
The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.  
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Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
 
Enc. 
 
 
 
 




	Kendall ZBA Minutes 5-2-22 Unapproved
	5-2-22 Meeting Attachments
	5-2-22 Sign-in_Redacted
	4-28-22 ZBA Seward Moratorium Complete
	4-28-22 ZBA Seward Moratorium
	4-26-22 Seward Township Email
	4-26-22 Seward Township Moratorium Fax_Redacted

	5-2-22 Pics for Hearing

	4-27-22 RPC Minutes Unapproved
	4-27-22 RPC Minutes Unapproved
	4-27-22 Attachments Small
	4-27-22 Sign In_Redacted
	4-26-22 Seward Township Moratorium Fax_Redacted
	4-26-22 Seward Township Email


	4-18-22 RPC Seward Moratorium Complete
	4-18-22 RPC Seward Moratorium
	RPC Attachments
	Seward Township Moratorium Application Revised_Redacted
	2-14-22 Seward Township Email
	Seward Township Moratorium Application Revised_Redacted

	2-20-22 Seward Township Plan Information
	ZPAC Minutes 3-1-22 Unapproved
	March 1, 2022 – Unapproved Meeting Minutes
	PETITIONS


	Kendall ZBA Minutes 3-28-22 Unapproved
	Kendall ZBA Minutes 3-28-22 Unapproved
	3-28-22 Sign-In_Redacted
	3-24-22 ZBA Seward Moratorium Complete
	3-24-22 ZBA Seward Moratorium


	4-6-22 Seward Township Emails


	3-23-22 RPC Minutes Unapproved
	3-23-22 RPC Minutes Unapproved
	3-23-22 RPC Minutes Attachments
	3-23-22 Sign In





